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HALIFAX NEWS 
VERNAL POOL MONITORING 

Last May I went to a seminar on vernal pool monitoring, offered at the Southern Vermont 

Natural History Museum up on Hogback Mountain overlooking Halifax. The presenter from 

the Vermont Center for Ecostudies described these seasonal woodland pools that provide 

breeding grounds for wood frogs, three kinds of salamanders (Spotted [pictured in our 

basement 2017], Blue-spotted, Jefferson), and fairy shrimp 

(photos at right: Vt Center for Ecostudies). Vernal pools 

dry up in summer, so animals that breed in them must 

mature quickly and live on land as adults. The creatures that rely on vernal 

pools have an advantage in that their breeding pool does not support predatory fish -- 

unlike streams, lakes, and permanent ponds or wetlands. The speaker said they were 

looking for Citizen Scientists to help monitor Vermont’s vernal pools.  

 This fall I signed up to find and monitor a vernal pool. I said I did not have one of 

my own that I knew of. I was sent a link to a map of some 5,000 vernal pools tentatively 

identified and painstakingly mapped to GPS coordinates during a 5-year project 2009-2013 – 

see this site:  http://aevt.maps.arcgis.com and choose Vernal Pool Mapping Pool 2013. I saw 

there were a few vernal pools in Halifax but none in our northwest corner of the Town, so I continued up 

Shearer Hill Road into Wilmington where my sisters and I have some property. Was I 

surprised to find my own name and old Texas address there! I’d given consent in 2013 

for this very project. And there were two pools, identified as SFP745 and SFP746.  

 A couple weeks later, the coordinator, Alex Wells, came down from Norwich VT 

to tramp around in the rain on Shearer Hill so we could find and map one of the pools 

(size; plants in it; trees overhanging it) and install a Hobo temperature monitor on a 

PVC pipe at the bottom of the middle of it (pictured left). We set the Hobo to record the 

temperature every hour starting March 1, 2019. The recorded data can be transmitted 

back to Ecostudies. As long as the Hobo is underwater, the temperature fluctuates 

moderately, compared to air temps. As soon as the Hobo is exposed to the air, the daily 

variations in temperature become much greater, so this change identifies when the pool 

dries up. I asked to be partnered with another alumn of the vernal pool seminar, and I 

asked whether we could monitor more than one pool. We could!  

 I connected with my partner, Grace, and showed her the Shearer Hill pool one 

day. Then I contacted Sue Kelly up on Jolly Hill about a vernal pool she has right here 

in Halifax. Grace and I planned to visit Sue Kelly’s pool with Alex Wells, but Grace 

was unable to come after all. So, I met Alex Wells at the appointed day and time, Sue showed us a map of the 

mountain on which the pool was located, and she described the terrain with its hills and vales. She emphasized 

taking the trail that zigzagged rather than trying to beeline it to the pool. I asked what the little hatch marks were 

here and there on her map – were those bogs? Oh, no!, said Sue, those are ledges. (Uh-oh.)  But she showed us 

the trailhead, described its general path through the woods, and we traipsed down Sue’s wooded path then up 

and up and up her mountain to the very top. There we found a pool about 100 feet from the one on the map that 

we were looking for, so Alex gave it a new name. We set up a Hobo in the pool and mapped its characteristics. 

Then we came back down off the mountain – via a different route, you might say, that nonetheless eventually 

came out at Sue’s house. Phew. And I only fell once.  

 Next spring Grace and I will return to our two pools to listen for the mating calls of the wood frogs, and 

later to look for wood frog and salamander egg masses. We are Citizen Scientists! - Laurel Copeland, Halifax, Vermont 

http://aevt.maps.arcgis.com/apps/OnePane/basicviewer/index.html?&extent=%7B%22xmin%22:-8422942.419730624,%22ymin%22:5224698.100879511,%22xmax%22:-7578466.131236038,%22ymax%22:5710837.600773208,%22spatialReference%22:%7B%22wkid%22:102100%7D%7D&appid=339654cc6cea47398344e9beed7874df


 

 

 

The Hall painting job was finished in time for the Hunters’ Supper on November 10, 2018. Later in November 

Green Insolutions blew cellulose insulation into the walls. Very cozy!  

 

NEWSLETTER NEWS. Got a great Halifax story? Write it up and send it over! Send your story to Joan at 

JWCinVt@gmail.com (802.368.7733) and/or Laurel at LaurelACopeland@gmail.com. 

 

HUNTERS’ SUPPER with 38 pies and 8 turkeys took place in the Halifax Community 

Hall on the chilly but clear Saturday, November 10th. An energetic crew cooked the 

birds at their homes, brought them to the Hall, helped the B&S Gang cook the fixings 

(yes, Kim, you are now a member of the B&S Gang: welcome to Halifax!), and 

served hungry hunters for two hours straight. Mmmmm!!! 

mailto:LaurelACopeland@gmail.com


TOWN REPORT 

November was all about snow! We had snow in early November, and we boy oh boy did we have snow in late 

November! Trees went down all over, on roads, on driveways, on wires. Our power was out from Monday night 

until Saturday as dozens of trucks ranged all over central southern Vermont repairing lines and poles. Hope 

your generator was running and your wood fires were burning! 

The Town and Village filled with power company trucks and men from as far away as NY, Indiana 

and Missouri, working to restore power after the heavy wet snowstorm as the month wound down. 

Snow Nov 9th - Halifax VT Trees across the road all over Town 

from the blizzard. Nov. 26-27, 2018. 

Snow Nov 27th - Halifax VT 



 ﴿﴾ COMMUNITY CLUB  ﴿﴾ With the devastation of this latest snowstorm and so very many people without power 

for so many days....I would like to see the Community Hall have a large enough generator to run the two 

propane furnaces and make it so the hall could be used as "the place of refuge" for townspeople to go for 

warmth, electricity to charge phones and other devices of today, and a warm meal. Maybe even a place to sleep, 

if needed. A generator large enough to do that is beyond our means right now after all the other updates to the 

building, BUT this is something I feel we need to work towards in the future. - Joan Courser 

JOAN’S SIGHTINGS 

Lots and lots of winter birds at the feeders in November! Chickadees, Goldfinch, Sparrows, too 

many Bluejays, Grosbeaks, Cardinals, Mourning Doves, saw one Red-Winged Blackbird, and oh, 

so many Juncos, Red-Bellied Woodpecker, Hairy Woodpecker, Downy Woodpecker, and 

Titmice, and at one time lots of Starlings. They seem to be gone now, and 22 Wild Turkey come 

visiting each day, twice a day!  

Bill Dame reported many Grosbeaks and Purple Finch. Told him he could share the Purple Finch; 

soon after talking with him I saw a few at my place, but they did not stay: must be they like it up 

on the hill better! 

Laurel has been watched by a barred owl and a large housecat this past 

month. She also spotted a pretty white ermine (stoat) with the characteristic 

black-tip tail in the driveway. Meanwhile, the grey and red squirrels are 

competing with the foxes, turkeys and deer for whatever is out in the field on 

Hanson Road.  

Send me your sightings: jwcinvt@gmail.com -- Joan Courser 

 

 

 

 

 

Tai Chi and Gentle Yoga at the Community Hall will resume in January. Tai chi contact: Seth 802-490-4294. 

Yoga contact: PenfieldChester@gmail.com.   
 

Halifax Community Club will meet and enjoy dinner together (Dutch treat) at New England House on 

December 19, 2018, at 5:30 pm. Contact: LaurelACopeland@gmail.com or 368-7097. HCC documents: 

http://czresearch.com/halifax/ 
 

SENIOR MEAL – Friday, December 21 will be the next Senior meal in Halifax. We serve at 12 o’clock noon in 

the Community Hall at 20 Brook Road, West Halifax. The blizzard did us in last month! Such a pity. Menu: 

Turkey pot pie, potatoes, veggies, rolls and dessert. Hopefully the weather will be better this month. All are 

welcome. Let us know you are coming! It’s much appreciated. Please call Joan at 802-368-7733. 
 

FIRE DEPARTMENT NEWS 

On 11/3, 12 men responded to a motor vehicle accident on Collins Road. A car went into a home. Someone 

missed a curve, went off the road and struck the dwelling. No injuries to anyone and no damage to home, but it 

was a rude awakening to the people sound asleep in the house!  

On 11/7, nine men and one truck responded to a motor vehicle off the road. Intersection of Green River Rd. and 

Brook Rd. 

On 11/10, two men and one truck responded to Amidon Rd. for a lady that fell from a horse. Transported by 

ambulance to hospital. 

On 11/16, seven men and two trucks responded to a propane truck rollover in the Thomas Hill area. It took two 

wreckers to get it out. No propane or fuel leaks, thankfully. No injuries. Except to the truck!  

On 11/24, two men responded to a fire alarm on Collins Road. No fire. Smoke from fireplace. 

On 11/27, two men and one truck responded to a mutual aid call in Colrain, MA, for a chimney fire. 

On 11/27, two men and one truck responded to a call of a tree on wires burning on Rte. 112. Never did locate 

any wires in road. 

(Photos: Laurel Copeland) 

mailto:jwcinvt@gmail.com
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 News from 

Bygone Days 

~ C. Lancaster, Halifax 

Historical Society 

December 1948  

- 70 years ago - 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

Halifax News 
DECEMBER 2018 

Editor LaurelACopeland@gmail.com. Color e-version available. 

Pond maintenance. Nov. 2018. Halifax VT. 

Is this the last of the fall foliage? A 

3-inch tall maple, surrounded by 

orange and white fungi, sported red 

leaves in the hollow of a tree in early 

November. 
High winds in early November 

toppled trees in Halifax VT 

MERRY CHRISTMAS and warm wishes for a healthy & happy 2019!!!! 
 

A crew from New York 

uses a cherry-picker to 

chainsaw branches 

impinging on power lines 

on Hanson Road Friday 

night. I gave them cookies 

and clementines. 

mailto:LaurelACopeland@gmail.com

